MARCH 17, 2009 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES

(e)
Public Hearing and Action on Zahn Medical Office Building Site Plan, 0.42 acre, 2207 Jackson Road.  Proposal to demolish the existing building and gravel parking lot and to construct a new one-story, 2,840-square foot dental office and 13-space parking lot – Staff Recommendation:   Approval 

Cheng explained project and made a short presentation.

Rick Meader, of Washtenaw Engineering, showed the commission blue prints of the project.

Dean Kahremanis, of Dean Kahremanis Architects, LLC, commented on the project’s design, and showed the Commission pictures of the proposed building’s elevations.  

Noting no further speakers, the public hearing was closed at 9:44 p.m.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Pratt, that the City of Ann Arbor Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Zahn Medical Office Building Site Plan, subject to payment of street tree escrow of $362.70 prior to issuance of building permits.

Carlberg stated that the petitioner was only required to provide for first flush water on site, but she asked what would happen to excess water off the roof.

Meader replied that the rain gardens would collect runoff water and that some water would enter the sewer via pipes to the street.

Carlberg said if the rain gardens were larger, then more water could be retained onsite, with less going into the sewer system.

Meader said it would be possible to change the design to reduce flow into the sewer.

Carlberg asked if the petitioner would consider increasing the rain gardens.

Zahn said he was worried about the steepness that would be required to expand the rain gardens, noting that the gardens would have to be deeper, given the lack of space to make them wider.  He was concerned about liability and maintenance issues.

Carlberg asked the petitioner to discuss the issue with staff.

Zahn said he would be happy to, so long as a balance could be struck between liability and water retention.

Carlberg praised the improvements to the landscaping and the site.

Potts shared Commissioner Carlberg’s opinion about water retention, and said the proposed changes were a significant improvement to the site.

Borum asked the petitioner to talk about the plantings between proposed building and the house to south of the site.  

Meader replied that there were white spruces, an arbor vining hedge, 6 to 8-foot tall lilacs, red maples, red oak, and honey locusts, all of which obscure the view from the neighbor to the south.

Borum was concerned about headlights in the neighbor’s windows.  He asked if there was a fence.

Meader said there was just vegetation.

Bona asked if the neighbor was happy with the plantings.

Meader said the neighbor was in attendance at the meeting, and was satisfied.

Westphal noted the absence of a door on the north façade, and asked if people would arrive from that side.

Zahn replied that the back (north) side was for staff and that there was no access.

Westphal noted that the footprint was smaller than required.

Cheng confirmed that the maximum footprint was 40% of the site, and that the petitioner was proposing a footprint of 20%.

Westphal asked if there had been plans to build bigger.

Zahn replied that the economy and a lack of tenants prohibited a larger building.

Bona asked if the kinked sidewalk at the east entrance was an existing sidewalk.

Cheng confirmed that it was.

Bona said she would rather see that sidewalk curve more gently, even if it meant reducing the size of the rain garden on the east side of the building.

Pratt appreciated the new façade.  

A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Mahler, Potts, Pratt, Westphal



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Derezinski, Woods

Motion carried unanimously.
